
Everyone who carries mail knows how heavy it has 
been this year. We anticipated that the beginning of 
this fiscal year would be very challenging. On one 
October day alone, I counted receiving six different 

political mailings at my home, not counting the parcels from 
wife’s online shopping. Locally, we tried to get in front of this  
anticipated volume in January by asking Management what 
they are doing to  
prepare. Are they 
(management) hiring  
enough people to 
staff the offices? Do 
we have enough 
vehicles and equip-
ment, etc? Of course,  
Management always  
states that they are 
ready and that they 
can handle it... they 
mean we the em-
ployees who actually  
do the work will  
handle it and we al-
ways manage, but it’s 
getting harder and 
harder every year. 

Safety, Service,  
Efficiency 

This is the slogan 
that our District  
Manager announced 
at our last District 
President’s meeting. 

In theory, it makes sense and it sounds good, but in real 
life application, all postal employees have a ways to go. 
Safety is everybody’s concern and no one is going to look 
out more for your own personal safety than you. We should 
always be working in a safe manner to the extent that safety 
becomes second nature to us and we don’t even have to 
think about it. In the meantime, think about doing your job 

in a safe manner, 
especially when you 
are driving, and if 
you see something 
unsafe, say some-
thing. Don’t pass 
the buck or be lazy 
about writing some-
thing up like a de-
fective vehicle or 
piece of equipment.

Let me give 
you some real life  
examples: A CCA 
carrier in Northridge 
reports a problem 
with his brakes to 
a Supervisor about  
10pm on a Thurs-
day night. (Yeah, 
10pm, I know that’s 
really late for de-
livering mail, but 
that’s another story.)  
There seemed to be
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CONGRATULATIONS 
Pictured above (L-R) are California State Association of Letter Carriers Director  
of Education/Organization, Jackie White as she presents the Saxsenmeier  
Scholarship to Janae Thomas, granddaughter of Branch 2902 retiree Alfonso  
“Ponchi” Covarrubias. Tri-Valley Branch 2902 is once again very proud of the fact 
that one of our own retiree’s children has won this very prestigious scholarship.
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a problem with the brakes on the 
LLV that the carrier couldn’t really 
describe. Instead of telling the car-
rier to wait there and going out and 
getting him, the Supervisor tells the 
carrier to be safe coming back, but 
to hurry up because its late and he 
wanted to go home. Minutes later the 
brakes fail and the carrier is involved 
in an accident with a wall and he was 
injured. Also, in Northridge, a carrier 
called and texted in to his Supervisor 

to report a problem with his seat belt not latching properly. 
He is told by Supervision “Thanks” and nothing else. Later 
that same day, while doing a mounted delivery to a curb 
side box, the seat belt gives way and the carrier falls out 
of the vehicle cutting and injuring his hand and arm. When 
the carrier called in to report what happened, the  
Supervisor unbelievably asks, if he can finish the route. The 
carrier replies, “No, I can’t because of my injuries.” 

This last one is pretty bad. A CCA carrier was doing 
Amazon delivery on a Sunday afternoon in the narrow hilly 
streets of Woodland Hills. He was on such a street going 
downhill when the brakes suddenly failed and went to the 
floor. He wanted to avoid a head-on collision, so he veered, 
but then he wanted to avoid rear ending someone so he 
veered off again jumping a curb and hitting a wall. Luckily, 
he was not injured and a minimal amount of damage was 
done. The Union requested a service history on the vehicle 
and found the master brake cylinder had been replaced 
four (4) times in two years. This is an extreme example of a 
safety issue, but it’s a real life occurrence.

Brothers and Sisters, we have to take safety seriously 
and not pay lip service to it like Management does. We 
should do complete and thorough vehicle inspections and 
write up anything that needs repair or attention. If we see or 
know of a hazard, we have to address it by writing it up on 
a PS Form 4565 Vehicle Repair Tag or PS Form 1767 Notice 
of Unsafe or Hazardous Condition. 

On the service side, we have to make sure that we  
deliver promptly and accurately. Even though Management 
is always pushing us to go faster, we have to make sure 
we don’t go so fast that we mis-deliver mail or fail to scan a  
parcel or msp point or flat or chunk or spur or letter... you 
get the point. We should make sure that we deliver all  
Express Mail pieces before the expected time and if  
unable to do so, to notify Management in plenty of time. 
And, if someone on your route moves or puts their mail on 
vacation hold, we should make sure to properly process 
their mail and re-deliver when requested. It’s our job and it’s 
the service our patrons expect.    

The last part of the District Manager’s equation is  
efficiency or speed. Our District Manager wants us to 
be safe; to work in such a manner that we do not hurt or  
injure ourselves or others. The District Manager also 
wants us to provide the service that the Postal Ser-
vice and our customers expect of us and last of all, 
with time and muscle memory, become more efficient 

in what we do. I know the Managers on the workroom 
floor get it backwards. Many of them only care about  
their numbers, the budget and looking good for that next 
promotion or bonus or to get their Postmaster or MPOO off 
their back. We know this and many of us experience this 
every day. If your route is 10 hours, they want you to do it 
in 9. If you do your route in 9 hours, they want you to do it 
in 8. If you do your route in 8 hours, then they want you to 
carry a swing or do a collection on under time. Bottom line, 
Management is never happy. Management always wants 
more. But, we have a contract and there are limits to what a 
carrier or any other employee can do in a day; A fair day’s 
work for a fair day’s pay. Number 1, be safe, Number 2, do 
the job correctly and Number 3, do it efficiently; but never 
go so fast that you jeopardize your health and safety or the 
health and safety of others; Safety, Service, Efficiency that’s 
what our District Manager wants in that exact order.

Lastly, I would like to mention a few milestones.  
Ms. Janae Thomas, granddaughter of Branch 2902 retiree 
Alfonso “Ponchi” Covarrubias of San Fernando is a 2016 
Saxsenmeier Scholarship Award winner. She is attending 
New York University. Congratulations Janae! 

Congratulations to our latest 50-year Gold Card mem-
ber, Louis Henschel - retiree Simi Valley and our latest re-
tirement watch recipients Stan Castanedo - Agoura Hills,  
Eliseo Perez - Thousand Oaks and Jeff Ross - Thousand 
Oaks. Thank you all for your many years of membership 
and support of the NALC.

In closing, I wish everyone a safe and happy holiday 
season. All for now back in two.

Be Safe
continued from page 1

Pictured above is Jim Dearborn, retiree from Simi Valley as he 
is presented with his 25 Year Union Membership Pin. 
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Every Piece, Every Day? 
By Ray Hill, Executive Vice President

As I am writing this article, 
we are knee-deep into the 
political mailing season 
and our offices have been 

bombarded with political mail. 
I was visiting the Northridge office this morning and the  
carriers were casing multiple thin political mailings and  
preparing themselves for another long day (and night?) 
of mail delivery. Four of the carriers working in the  
Porter Ranch section of the Northridge office, told me that 
they were being sent home that day because they were  
going to exceed their maximum allowable hours worked 
for the week. I understand the urgency when it comes to  
delivering political mail, but I do not understand the Pacific 
Area’s policy requiring post offices in the Sierra Coastal 
District to deliver every piece of mail that is in their respec-
tive buildings, every day. This policy has been temporarily 
suspended for the political mailing season only because 
the carriers are being required to deliver multiple politi-
cal mailings and simply cannot deliver everything in the  
building every day. But right after the election on November 
8th, the policy requiring the offices to deliver every piece of 
mail in the building every day will go back in place. Most of 
the offices in Branch 2902 are now starting at 8am and with 
daylight savings time ending on November 6th, it will start 
getting dark earlier and earlier. So, guess what? Our carri-
ers will be forced to work in the dark, more and more often.

Safety First! Really???
It annoys the living hell out of me when I hear that upper- 

level Management at the Pacific Area and Sierra Coastal 
District claim that the safety and health of their employees 
is their top priority. Sorry upper-level Management folks at 
the Area and District level, but the facts are that you are 
speaking with a forked tongue when you make this claim. 
If the safety of your employees is indeed your top priority, 
then why is it that you have a policy in place that will  
guarantee that carriers will be forced to work in the dark 
more often now that fall is here? If the safety of your  
employees is indeed your top priority, then why are you 
forcing the local post offices to deliver every piece of mail 
every day, whether the mailer wants that piece of mail  
delivered at a later date or not? Allow me to give an  
example. On Tuesdays carriers deliver the Red Plum  
coverage, correct? So, right off the bat, we know that  
Tuesdays are going to be a difficult day for the carriers. 
Let’s say that there are other bulk rate mailings sitting in the 
post office on Tuesday that the mailer, for reasons specific 
to their particular business, wants delivered on a later day 
during the week. Let’s say that the mailer is Macy’s and they 
have a sale that starts on Saturday. Macy’s has requested 
that the mailing not be delivered until Thursday because 
Macy’s wants their customers to receive the mailing a  
couple of days before their sale, which makes obvi-
ous good business sense for Macy’s. It would also make  

obvious good operational/business sense for USPS to  
deliver the Macy’s’ mailing on Thursday (instead of forcing 
the carriers to deliver it on Tuesday) because Thursday is 
typically one of USPS’ lighter delivery days. The problem is 
that the Pacific Area has standing orders that every piece of 
mail that is in the office on any given day must be delivered 
on that day no matter what. It doesn’t matter that Macy’s, 
who happens to be one of USPS’ best customers, wants 
it to be delivered on Thursday and it doesn’t matter that 
the carriers are going to be overburdened on Tuesday and 
forced to work excessive hours; USPS Pacific Area requires 
all mailings to be delivered whenever they arrive at the post 
office. This dumb ass practice routinely results in operation-
al disaster for the local post offices (i.e. excessive overtime 
hours, carriers coming back late and missing the dispatch 
trucks, etc.) and will directly lead to more hours worked in 
the dark by our carriers, thereby jeopardizing their safety 
and health. 

Management has even taken this idiotic policy one step 
further at times as there have been at least four occasions 
that I am aware of where carriers were required to come 
back to the office after they had been delivering mail for 
two or three hours to pick up mail that had come in after 
they left. One of the mailings the carriers had to return to 
the office to pick up was a YMCA coverage. Seriously? The 
carriers returned to their offices and were instructed to case 
the mail,  pull it down and then go back to the beginning 
of their routes and deliver it. What is the purpose of such 
an asinine policy, anyway? Is it the goal of the Pacific Area 
to have their carriers working excessive hours and leaving 
for the street later and later, thereby causing them to work 
in the dark more and more often?  By the time this issue of 
the Mailbag News is in your hands we will be well into the 
holiday season and the carriers will be delivering tons and 
tons of parcels. How late will carriers be working during the 
holiday season when they are forced to deliver every piece 
of bulk rate mail every day along with all of the parcels they 
will be receiving?

When I hear that Pacific Area Upper Management and 
Sierra Coastal District Upper Management have deemed 
the safety and health of their employees to be their top pri-
ority, sorry, but I have to call bull _ _ _ t on that one. If Up-
per Management really cared about the safety and health 
of their employees they would schedule their starting times 
earlier than 8am and they would allow the local offices to 
curtail mail that is in the building on any given day that the 
mailer wants delivered at a later date.

   And I really don’t want to hear that Management can’t 
start the carriers earlier because they can’t get the mail to 
them or the truck schedules have changed or they can’t 
get the parcels ready or whatever other excuse they have 
for the late fall starting times. Fix the truck schedules and 
hire more mail handlers and clerks to process the mail to 

continued on page 4
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get it to the delivery units at a decent time so the carriers 
can start earlier and reduce the amount of hours they will be 
forced to work in the dark. Stop forcing the local offices to 
deliver every piece of mail that is in the building every day 
without any giving any regards to the particular operational 
circumstances involved. How about hiring more carriers for 
all of the short-staffed offices (which is pretty much all of 
them)? And don’t tell me that you’re hiring carriers but you 
just can’t keep them because the reason you just can’t keep 
them is that many of the supervisors treat the new hires 
like crap. Until Management  shows some effort towards  
righting the wrongs I’ve just written about, please, spare me 
any forked tongue spiels about safety being Management’s 
top priority. 

Stop the Texting
It never ceases to amaze me how many carriers  

communicate with Management via text messaging us-
ing their personal cell phones. I have heard about carriers  
texting their supervisors when they are going to be late for 
or absent from work. I have heard about carriers texting 
their supervisors to notify them that they have been involved 
in an accident. I have heard about carriers texting their  
supervisors to let them know they need more time than was 
authorized to complete their routes. 

On the flip side of that coin, I have heard about 
supervisors texting their carriers for a variety of reasons as 
well. For example, I have heard about supervisors texting  
carriers to tell them that they have a swing for them to  
deliver or to ask what time they are coming back to the of-
fice or to ask if they have a parcel for a certain address, etc. 
etc. I really do not understand why carriers communicate 
with Management using their personal cell phones. I would 
never give my supervisor my cell phone number in the first

place and I sure as hell wouldn’t want my supervisor’s cell 
phone number. 

The Sierra Coastal District’s Work Rules and Rules of 
Conduct Item #26 states the following, in part:

“…The use of cell phones is not an unrestricted  
privilege. Cell phone use should be limited to lunch periods, 
authorized break times, or emergency purposes. Blue tooth 
devices should not be brought to the workroom floor. CELL 
PHONES MUST NEVER BE USED WHILE DRIVING…”

When Management texts carriers on their personal  
cell phones they are in violation of these Work Rules.  
Management should not be texting carriers on their  
personal cell phones for work related issues and, likewise, 
carriers should not be texting supervisors on their personal 
cell phones for work related issues. Cell phone use should 
be limited to lunch, breaks and emergencies, period.

The problem is we have all grown so accustomed to  
using cell phones, that we don’t want to be bothered  
doing things the right way. It seems that most everyone  
feels the need to be connected to their phones every min-
ute of every day. My advice is that you stop using your cell  
phones to communicate with Management regarding  
work-related issues. Most of you will probably not heed my 
advice, but at least I gave it a shot.

In closing, the Dodgers were beaten by the Cubs in the 
NLCS and the Cubs will be playing the Cleveland Indians 
in the World Series. Everyone is making a big deal about 
the fact that the Cubs haven’t won the World Series in 108 
years. As a Dodgers’ fan, I don’t care about the Cubs long 
World Championship drought and I will be rooting for the 
Indians in the Series. As far as I’m concerned, the Cubs can 
wait another 108 years to win a title. As far as the Dodgers 
are concerned, like they used to say in Brooklyn, “wait till 
next year.” Yes, we’ve been waiting… since 1988.

every piece, every day?
continued from page 3

Pictured above is Louis Henschel (Center), retiree out of Simi Valley as he is flanked 
by Regional Administrative Assistant Allan Rios (Left) and National Business Agent, 
Region #1, Chris Jackson who are presenting Louis with his 50 Year Gold Card. 
Thanks for your continued support of the NALC Louis and may you enjoy your now 
free union membership.

The Mail Bag News is the official pub-
lication of Tri-Valley Branch 2902 
(Chatsworth, California) of the National 
Association of Letter Carriers. All opinions  
expressed are those of the individual  
author(s) and do not necessarily reflect 
the opinions of the NALC or its officers. 
The Mail Bag News welcomes articles 
and letters to the editor; however the  
editorial staff of the Mail Bag News  
assumes complete authority to decide 
which letters are presented for pub-
lication. Anonymous articles are not  
accepted. Permission is hereby grant-
ed to re-print articles. We just ask that 
you give the author and the publication  
appropriate credit.



5

Title

Date_ ____________________________(PLEASE PRINT CLEARLY)
Please_send_instructions_as_to_how_I_can_compete_for_a_scholarship_
award._I_am_a_senior_in_the_2016-17_school_year.

I_am_the______________________________________________________________________________of

letter_carrier__________________________________________________
_______     
of_Branch_No.____________ _City___________________ _State________

My_name_is_ ________________________________________________

My_address_is_ ______________________________________________

City__________________________State______________ _ZIP_________

Phone_No._ _______________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________________________ Signature_of_branch_officer_______

__________________________________________________________________
__ Signature_of_NALC_parent_member_____________    Printed_name_of_branch_officer_
_

_____________________________________________________________________
___  Last_4_digits_of_Social_Security_No.____    Title__  Date_

This form must be returned no later than December 31, 2016, to 
the NALC Scholarship Committee, 

in care of the National Association of Letter Carriers, 
100 Indiana Ave. NW, Washington, DC 20001-2144.

* Stepchildren and grandchildren are eligible if they live with the 
   letter carrier in a regular parent‑child relationship.

SCHOLARSHIP APPLICATION

Eligibility
n Applicant must be the son, 
daughter or legally adopted 
child of a letter carrier NALC 
member in good standing— 
active, retired or deceased.  
Stepchildren and grandchil-
dren are eligible if they live 
with the letter carrier in a reg-
ular parent-child relationship.

n Applicant’s parent must be 
a member in good standing 
of NALC for at least one year 
prior to making application.

n Applicant must be a high 
school senior when making ap-
plication and must submit the 
form provided at right, signed 
by the NALC member and an 
officer of the member’s NALC 
branch. This form must be re-
turned to NALC Headquarters 
by December 31, 2016.

Requirements
n All applicants must take the 
Scholastic Assessment Test 
(SAT) or the American College 
Test (ACT) in either their junior 
or senior year. A copy of the  
official scores from the admin-
istering organization must be 
received at NALC Headquar-
ters by midnight, March 31, 
2017. (Computer-generated 
printouts of test scores will not 
be accepted.)

n All biographical question-
naires and secondary school 
reports must be received at 
NALC Headquarters by mid-
night, March 31, 2017.

Regulations
n Scholarship is to be used to-
ward pursuing undergraduate 

degree at an accredited col-
lege of recipient’s choice.

n Winners may accept other 
college scholarship assistance 
in addition to the NALC award.

n Any change of schools or 
course of study must be done 
only with the permission of the 
NALC Scholarship Committee.

n A transcript of grades must 
be forwarded to the committee 
at the end of each school year.

n If winner suffers certified 
serious illness, scholarship will 
be held in abeyance for not 
more than one year.

n If unusual conditions are 
going to require an interruption 
in schooling, recipient must 
state reason(s) in writing to the 
Scholarship Committee and 
request that the scholarship be 
held in abeyance. Request(s) 
will be reviewed by the Com-
mittee and a decision rendered.

n If the NALC member is sus-
pended by his/her local NALC 
branch or enters supervision, 
scholarship will be cancelled.

Terms of awards
n The official scholarship 
judges will award one Wil-
liam C. Doherty Scholarship 
in each of the five USPS 
Regions and one John T. 
Donelon Scholarship. Win-
ners are judged on the basis 
of secondary school records, 
personal qualifications and 
test scores. As in the past, the 
scholarship judges will consist 
of experienced persons in the 
educational field. Decisions of 
the judges will be final.

n Doherty Scholarship awards 
will be $4,000 per year and the 

Donelon Scholarship award 
will be $1,000 per year. Each 
scholarship is renewable 
for three consecutive years 
thereafter providing the winner 
maintains satisfactory grades. 
Award money will be deposited 
annually with the college. It will 
be credited to the winner’s ac-
count to be drawn upon under 
the rules and regulations which 
the college has established for 
handling scholarship funds. 
Award money is to be used for 
required college fees, including 
room and board and transpor-
tation fees.

n Children of NALC national 
officers are not eligible. 

DOHERTY anD DOnELOn
SCHOLARSHIPS

In honor of NALC’s 

president from 1941 

to 1962, the Wil-
liam C. Doherty 
Scholarship Fund 

will again award five 

$4,000 scholarships to 

children of members 

in good standing. The 

John T. Donelon 
Scholarship Fund 

will award one schol-

arship in honor of 

Donelon, longtime 

NALC assistant to the 

president. Applicants 

must be high school 

seniors and must 

meet all of the follow-

ing eligibility criteria 

to be considered.

&

r__active_
r__retired
r__deceased

r__daughter_________________r__son
r__*stepdaughter_______r__*stepson
r__*granddaughter____r__*grandson

Deadline: This form must be returned to NALC Headquarters no later than December 31, 2016.

_(or_spouse_if_deceased)
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 A Very Special Gift for Our Children
By Chris Alessi, MBA/NSBA Representative

We all have a lot to 
be happy about this  
season thanks to the 
support of our execu-

tive board and all the members who supported me and 
voted for this very important resolution. We all agreed 
that we should be able to have a retirement savings plan 
not just for ourselves and our spouses, but also for our  
children, grandchildren, great grandchildren, step children, 
step grandchildren and step great grandchildren.

At our 70th National Convention in Los Angeles on  
August 16, 2016, our resolution number five under the  
general resolutions that we worked so hard for was  
“Approved” by the National Executive Council. It took  
several attempts to get the right wording for this resolution, 
so that the actuaries would consider it as a proper resolu-
tion and in the end we did prevail. 

My special thanks to Susan Degenhardt and Lau-
ra Rowe who helped me with the process of typing and  
getting it sent to national within the proper procedures  
and time limits (Great work Ladies).

The next step in this process is for our National  
Representatives of the MBA to submit this new additional 

language in our present “Retirement Savings Plan” to all the 
non-exempt states for approval. This can take a few months 
because some of the states might want the language to 
change a few words or so. Once all the states approve this, 
then our MBA will begin printing all the new applications 
and brochures for all of our Nation’s Letter Carriers and their 
Whole Family.

These plans include a Roth IRA, Traditional IRA, or 
a Differed Annuity and will be available to all our chil-
dren who are 18 years and older. This will be their Own  
Individual Retirement Account and they will have  
complete jurisdiction over the account. Children under  
18 will have to have a parent or legal guardian open the  
account and when the child turns legal age, the policy can 
be transferred to the child. 

It is with great honor that Tri-Valley Branch 2902, united 
as a single branch, was able to make history and that this 
resolution will be law of the land for many generations of 
Letter Carriers to come in the future.

In closing, I wish all our members and their families a 
Very Happy Holiday Season. GOD BLESS YOU ALL.  

In Solidarity Always.

Pictured above is Jeff Ross, from Thousand Oaks and newly 
retired as he is presented with his union retiree watch. Good 
luck in retirement Jeff.

Pictured above is Eliseo Perez from Thousand Oaks as he is 
presented with his retirement watch.



O nce again it is time for OPEN 
SEASON. Yes, the year is go-
ing by that fast. From Novem-
ber 14th through December 

12th, the annual FEHB (Federal Employees Health Benefits) 
Program will be available to us. The 2017 Premiums are 
available online at the OPM (Office of Personnel Manage-
ment) website www.opm.gov/healthcare-insurance/health-
care/plan-information/premiums.  

An Important Note: the 2017 Rates, Active Letter  
Carriers Postal Premium Biweekly is NOW under  
Category 2 (not Category 1 as we were last year). As 
you probably suspected, all premiums went up for both  
HMO (Health Management Organizations) and FFS  
(Fee-for-Service, aka PPO) Plans.  

I am very pleased to announce that our NALC Health 
Benefit Plan premiums for 2017 High Option Self &  
Family ($139.35) still beats out the majority of the  
FEHB Plans including the HMO Plans. Our NALC HBP is 
a “top-rated FEHBP” in which our “Coverage is committed  
to Quality”. Here are just a few of the reasons why our 
plan is “top-rated” for member satisfaction: Customer  
Service, Overall Plan Satisfaction, Quick Claim Service, 
Network Savings, and Hundreds of Thousands of Network 
Providers and Facilities. Just compare us to your current 
plan. The OPM website has a Healthcare Plan Information  
Compare Plans tool to compare up to four plans (yours and 

three other plans). Better yet, visit our website and click on 
2017 Summary of Benefits and Coverage (SBC) to review 
what our plans have to offer, www.nalchbp.org/news/2017-
summary-of-benefits-and-coverage-sbc. 

While you’re on our website, take a moment to check 
out our other Quicklinks such as “Healthy Rewards Member 
Discounts” on the Home page.

If you have any questions about our NALC HBP, please 
don’t hesitate to contact either Joe Gutierrez, Health Benefit 
Officer or myself. I’m usually there at our Union Meetings.   

Wishing you all a Happy & Safe Halloween Haunt, 
Happy Gobble, Gobble Thanksgiving, a Very Merry  
& Peaceful Holiday Season and Happy New Year. 
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A Helping Hand
By Mary Stanley, Assistant Health Benefits Representative 

Treasurer’s Report 
9/18/16 - 10/16/16 

General Account
Previous Balance	 $69,291.88 
Receipts	 $35,466.24 
Sub-Total	 $104,758.12 
Disbursements	 ($31,140.03)
Total-on-Hand	 $73,618.09 

Payroll Account
Previous Balance	 $68,949.95 
Receipts	 $24,000.00 
Sub-Total	 $92,949.95 
Disbursements	 ($21,072.22)
Total-on-Hand	 $71,877.73 
				  
Convention Fund
Checking Acct # 7  
15% rate-USPS-C.U.	 $10,542.01 
Total of Convention Fund	 $10,542.01

Contingency Fund
C.D. 6mos .697% rate-Premier C.U.-#1	 $85,046.29 
C.D. 6mos .648% rate-Premier C.U.-#2	 $11,537.42
C.D. (1) year 1.094% rate Premier C.U.- #3	 $105,845.23 
MM Cert #14 26wks .25% rate-USPS-CU	 $24,310.83 
MM Cert #18 26wks .25% rate-USPS-CU	 $22,544.81 
MM Cert # 19 26wks .25% rate-USPS-CU 	 $66,599.45
MM Checking # 8 26wks .15% rate-USPS-CU	 $45,641.88 
C.D. 6mos .380% Priority One C.U.	 $33,226.75 
Shares acct USPS-CU 	 $7.11 

Total of Contingency Fund	 $394,759.77 

Retiree Fund	 $4,501.90

Daniel A Gorman 
Financial Secretary-Treasurer
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And the Winner Is...?
By David Hyman, Branch 2902 Trustee & Political Liaison

A nother election season 
is behind us. I hope you 
were all able to exercise  
your rights by par-

ticipating in the recent voting process. I know Ernestine  
Hernandez and I did a lot of work representing our  
Branch in helping to elect our Labor-endorsed candidates. 
I’d again like to thank all of you who took the time to come 
in before our branch meeting to make some political calls 
or came on your day off to help canvass or make calls.  
It was a pleasure working in Ventura County the last two 
months of the campaign. It is truly is a great place to live 
and work. 

Just like the Dodgers post-season play off games, I am 
not able to discuss the election results since this is being 
written in early October. I am hoping love trumps hate and 

we will have a woman president. Another important race 
to the NALC was House Seat 25 held by Steve Knight.  
Congressman Knight had not supported any of our bills  
up until September of this year when he co-sponsored 
House Resolution 28 to preserve door-to-door delivery. The 
NALC supported him short of an endorsement two years 
ago when he was vetted and claimed to be supportive of 
many of our issues. Needless to say, labor supported his 
challenger Bryan Caforio this year. This is the race I spent 
half of the fall campaign on. 

My wife and I raised over $300 for the Aids Walk Los  
Angeles on October 23rd as we led the USPS team again. 
Many thanks to those of you who supported our efforts.  
This year I missed the MDA bowling due to my political ac-
tivities. but Bob Golden was there to again raise the big 
bucks to support this cause. Best wishes for the New Year. 

Pictured above is Stan Castanedo out of Agoura as he accepts 
his retirement watch at the September union meeting.

Pictured above is Mike Estes out of North Hollywood,  
LCCA station, as he accepts his 35 year membership pin at the 
September union meeting. Thanks for your years as a member 
in the NALC Mike! 
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RETIREES LUNCH
RAFFLE AT 12:30

Where:	 Tropical Buffet & Grill 
	 19530 Nordhoff St.  
	 Northridge

When:	 Thursday,  
	 November 17, 2016

Time:	 11:00am to 1:00pm

Where:	 Hometown Buffet 
	 Fallbrook Mall 
	 6633 Fallbrook Ave. 
	 West Hills

When:	 Thursday,  
	 December 15, 2016

Time: 	 11:00am to 1:00pm
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BRANCH #2902 OFFICERS SHOP STEWARD LIST

PRESIDENT
• Frank Salazar 

EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT
• Ray Hill 

SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT
• Paul Drapkin 

VICE PRESIDENT
• James Perryman 

TREASURER/FINANCIAL SECRETARY
• Dan Gorman 

RECORDING SECRETARY
• Laura Rowe 

DIRECTOR OF RETIREES
• Bev Sucich 

MBA/NSBA REPRESENTATIVE
• Chris Alessi 

HEALTH BENEFIT OFFICER
• Joe Gutierrez 

ASSISTANT HEALTH BENEFITS REPRESENTATIVE
• Mary Stanley 

SGT.-AT-ARMS
• Bob Golden 

TRUSTEES:
• Debbie Riggs 
• Louie Rodriguez 
• Sandy Gaunce 
• Greg Gaddis 
• David Hyman 

WEBMASTER
• Larry Orcutt  

Agoura Hills Chief S.S. Greg Gaddis 

Chatsworth Chief S.S. Angel Hale 

Fillmore Chief S.S. Call Of�ce 

Moorpark Chief S.S. Lori Stewart 

North Hollywood Chief S.S.       Louie Rodriguez 

Chandler Greg Gaddis 

Laurel Canyon Louie Rodriguez 

Studio City Greg Gaddis  

Valley Village Louie Rodriguez 

Northridge Chief S.S. Onofre Varela 

Porter Ranch Onofre Varela 

Ojai Chief S.S. Philip Navarro 

Oxnard Chief S.S. Johnny Boyd 

Kathi Albritten 

Pablo Galvan 

     Alternate Aileen Rios

Pacoima Chief S.S. Steve Dickerson 

Alternate Shop Steward      Lorie Moore 

Michael Lozano

Reseda Chief S.S. Je� Hastert 

Alternate Shop Steward       Eddie Ventura

San Fernando Chief S.S. James Perryman 

Albert Reyes 

Alternate Shop Steward       Robert Tracy 

M.C.A. James Perryman 

North Hills C.C. Flatts 

Sylmar / Main Of�ce James Perryman 

Martin Diaz 

Santa Paula Chief S.S. Antonio Castro 

Simi Valley Chief S.S. Sandra Gaunce 

Dan Cabrera

Mt. McCoy Station Sal Lopez 

Thousand Oaks Chief S.S.   Alex Lopez 

Walter Williams 

Mary Stanley 

Newbury Park Debbie Riggs 

Ventura Chief S.S. Laura Rowe 

East Ventura Laura Rowe 

Woodland Hills Chief S.S.   Joe Vedder 

Paul Drapkin 

Nilo Gatus 
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BEV SUCICH
Will be serving SNACKS

At the December Union Meeting
Snacks starts at 6pm

NOV	 11	 Veterans Day - Holiday

NOV	 15	 Regular Branch Meeting	 7pm 
		  Union Hall - Chatsworth 
		  Dinner served

NOV	 17 	 Retiree Lunch 	 11am 
		  Tropical Buffet & Grill - Northridge

NOV	 24	 Thanksgiving Day - Holiday

DEC	  6 	 Executive Board Meeting	 6pm 
		  Executive Council Meeting	 7pm

DEC	 15	 Retiree Lunch 	 11am 
		  HomeTown Buffet - West Hills

DEC	 20	 Regular Branch Meeting 	 7pm 
		  Union Hall - Chatsworth 
		  Snacks served

DEC	 25	 Christmas Day

DEC	 26 	 Christmas Day - Holiday

JAN	  1	 New Years Day

JAN	  2	 New Years Day - Holiday

JAN	  3 	 Executive Board Meeting 	 6pm 
		  Executive Council Meeting 	 7pm

JAN	 17	 Regular Branch Meeting 	 7pm 
		  Union Hall - Chatsworth 
		  Dinner served

JAN	 19	 Retiree Lunch 	 11am 
		  Tropical Buffet & Grill - Northridge


